• TODI radically pragmatic

Competing for the Upper Hand in the Ultimate High Ground: The Modern Space Race Between the U.S. and China

MARY GUENTHER Progressive Policy Institute

APRIL 2025



🛛 💥 @ppi | 🗗 @progressivepolicyinstitute | in /progressive-policy-institute

Competing for the Upper Hand in the Ultimate High Ground: The Modern Space Race Between the U.S. and China

MARY GUENTHER

APRIL 2025

INTRODUCTION

China's main space policy goal is to usurp the United States' leadership position in space by 2045 — and it increasingly looks like a goal they'll meet. This development would have dire implications for America's national security, global position, and economic growth. Indeed, the **Office of the Director of National** Intelligence has stated, "Chinese space activities will increasingly erode the national security, commercial, and global influence advantages that the United States has accrued from its leadership in space."

This erosion of American leadership could occur in the next five years as China is on track to reach parity with United States space power in most areas by 2030.¹ In some areas, like positioning, navigation, and timing (the American Global Positioning Service, for instance), China already has superior capabilities.² However, in most areas, like low-Earth orbit satellite broadband service and rendezvous and proximity operations, China still lags the United States, though China is working expeditiously to change that status quo.

Yet, Congress has not yet taken substantial action to address this, nor did the Biden administration. There were a number of pieces of space legislation introduced last Congress, but there was only one bill that passed into law that addresses this issue and it was narrowly focused. Space has a long-standing reputation for having strong bipartisan support. Yet we are seeing Republicans double down on their support for the sector while Democrats have gone guiet and focused on maintaining the status guo rather than encouraging the exciting innovations in this arena. The Trump administration firings have touched NASA, but to date, they have been glancing blows rather than the sucker punches experienced by other agencies.³ That said, while it remains to be seen how Trump's tariffs on items like aluminum that are vital to the space industry, potential plans to slash NASA's budget 20% and fights with nations that are traditional United States partners

will play out for space, the impact is unlikely to be positive. Democrats must start to show up to the conversation and push for change via thoughtful, pragmatic solutions if the nation is to maintain competitiveness in the space domain.

There is still time to take action to invest in U.S. competitiveness and maintain American space leadership. This report will outline why space leadership matters to the nation, the state of play for strategically significant space capabilities, and recommend solutions for turning things around. These solutions must be undertaken in tandem as there is not a silver bullet. Experts believe China's space investments may have already surpassed the United States' when adjusted for purchasing power parity, though given the general opacity of Chinese government spending estimates that exact figure varies.4 Increased investment in targeted portions of American space programs remains vital, but more money alone won't be enough. We must:

- Maintain stability in existing space programs and make additional investments that will help us go further and faster — both today and into the future;
- Enact regulatory reforms to minimize the number and duration of steps space companies need to take to get authorization for their activities without sacrificing crucial national priorities like the safety of the uninvolved public;
- Continue American international engagement and partnering with other nations; and
- Harness the private sector as efficiently as possible, which is vital to American success in space.

WHAT ARE THE IMPLICATIONS OF SPACE LEADERSHIP?

Sputnik, the Soviet Union, and the Apollo Moon landings typically come to mind when Americans hear the term "space race." But what's often forgotten is why the country fought so hard for space superiority during the Cold War, many of which mirror our motivations today. Space leadership is vital to American national security, international influence, and economic growth as well as the environment and global climate.

National Security

Space is the ultimate high ground.

Just as medieval forts were often built on hills and air superiority proved crucial to Allied victory in World War II, space serves as the strategically significant high ground of modern warfare. As former assistant secretary of defense for space policy John Plumb put it:

"For the Department of Defense space is essential to how we compete and fight in every domain. It provides us with a missile warning and missile tracking critical to defending our homeland. It provides position navigation and timing to strike targets with precision. And it provides communication in austere environments to support global command and control. To put it simply, space-based missions are essential to the U.S. way of war."⁵

The intelligence community has long valued spacebased capabilities as well, as evidenced by the fact the National Reconnaissance Office alone has launched over 150 satellites in the past two years.⁶

While most national security assets in space to date have been designed to support ground operations, the Space Force is now pushing to develop "offensive" capabilities that would allow

for the service to wage war in the space arena itself.7 This postural shift has been prompted by the advancing capabilities of other nations, which pose an increased threat to American space assets. The most visible and extreme example of this is the Russian nuclear antisatellite weapon that could disable or destroy satellites with a nuclear explosion and may also cut off access to a portion of Earth's orbit for a period of time given the resulting space debris,⁸ but there are any number of concerning counterspace weapons in development.⁹ The offensive capabilities the Space Force is looking to develop could include jamming devices that temporarily disable satellites, cyberattacks to permanently take satellites offline, or grappling devices that deorbit other satellites, though the exact capabilities the Space Force is seeking have not been disclosed given the sensitivity of this information.¹⁰

Economic Security

The global space economy is already worth hundreds of billions of dollars — and is expected to be worth \$1.8 trillion by 2035.¹¹ Nations around the globe will be looking to secure their slice of the pie. Given the dual use potential of many space capabilities, though, there will be an economic advantage for the nation that manages to lead in this domain because of export controls that limit the global sharing of items that have military significance. The United States has been the global leader in space for decades, but that position is not guaranteed as other countries step up their investments.

Beyond its direct contribution to GDP growth, space jobs are disproportionately high-paying¹² and the sector relies on a robust industrial base across the country.¹³ This contributes to the economic spillover effect of space — or, put more simply, "space expenditure policies can provide substantial financial gains"¹⁴ that go beyond the field. NASA's overall economic impact in FY23 was \$75.6 billion despite its budget of \$25.4 billion — and the agency has estimated that for every full-time NASA employee, at least 16 additional American jobs are supported.¹⁵

NASA spin-offs add to the economy as well. These are breakthroughs made for the space program that have terrestrial uses. This includes everything from memory foam mattresses to cochlear implants that restore the ability to hear for hearing impaired people to the technology cell phone cameras rely on and beyond.¹⁶ The exact economic impact of these discoveries has not been quantified, but NASA spin-offs have created or revolutionized a variety of industries.

The inspiration effect for science, technology, engineering, and math (STEM) fields also cannot be overstated. According to NASA, "there was a dramatic increase in the number of U.S.-citizen students pursuing advanced degrees in STEM disciplines" during Apollo.¹⁷ While a spike in STEM interest does not equate to an immediate spike in GDP, it does boost the economy in the long term.

International Influence

Space has long been a source of soft power and international influence. This isn't just theoretical — the State Department has published a strategic framework for space diplomacy that outlines how they use space diplomacy to enhance our international relationships.¹⁸ The United States uses partnerships in carrying out space missions as well as opportunities to share the benefits of space assets for climate or other applications.

Beyond formal partnerships, the NASA logo can often be spotted around the world on t-shirts, backpacks, and in coffee shops because of its overwhelmingly positive association. Charles Bolden, former NASA Administrator under President Obama, has called NASA "the greatest soft power that the country has," and notes it has

been that way since the agency's inception.¹⁹ These products do not financially benefit the agency, but they are beacons of American cultural influence internationally.

Climate

The World Economic Forum found that 50% of climate variables can only be observed from space.²⁰ Accordingly, space is vital to understanding weather patterns as well as climate change. This understanding will only become more crucial as resources like water and arable land become scarcer as the planet warms.²¹

Beyond that, the nation that leads in space capabilities is likely to be able to influence the main source of fuel used by launch vehicles. This sounds dull until you realize that the solid rocket boosters used by China are known to be worse for the ozone layer, which filters out much of the Sun's harmful ultraviolet radiation, than the liquid versions primarily used in the United States.²²

HOW DOES THE UNITED STATES STACK UP AGAINST CHINA IN SPACE?

The United States is still the global leader in space, but China is rapidly catching up and starting to overtake the United States in certain areas like positioning, navigation, and timing (PNT) technology and some kinds of remote sensing. This section compares Chinese and American progress in lunar exploration, low-Earth orbit (LEO) space stations, LEO broadband, PNT, rendezvous and proximity operations (RPOs), and remote sensing.

Lunar and Cislunar Activities

NASA is currently engaged in the Artemis program, a space exploration program slated to return American astronauts to the Moon in 2027 in preparation for future journeys to Mars. The Artemis program supports around 70,000 jobs across all 50 states as well as more than \$14 billion in total economic output.²³ China also wants to place its citizens on the Moon, with a plan to land crew in $2030.^{24}$

Unfortunately, the Artemis landing date has slipped multiple times from the original date of 2024,²⁵ which has raised concerns that China could beat the United States back to the Moon. While the United States has already visited the Moon, the stakes are higher now that there are concerns about the potential for nations to claim resource-rich portions of the Moon for themselves. China's central planning apparatus and less stringent approach to safety and environmental concerns (see instances of toxic rocket debris falling over a populated area as recently as June 2024²⁶) could enable the nation to move faster than the United States despite the United States having a substantial headstart in this race.

The Artemis Program has spurred the Artemis Accords, a U.S.-led diplomatic push to establish "a common set of principles to enhance the governance of the civil exploration and use of outer space."²⁷ That's vital in light of disagreements between the United States, China, and Russia at the United Nations regarding the interpretation of the Outer Space Treaty that have stalled traditional multilateral treaties on this subject.²⁸ There are currently 53 signatory nations ranging across six continents.

China and Russia notably have not signed, which has sparked concerns from American officials that China could engage in lunar land grabs that exclude United States activities on the Moon.²⁹ While the Outer Space Treaty, which both nations have ratified, bars nations from owning any portion of space, it also includes language noting nations should not "harmfully interfere" with each others' space activities.³⁰ There is not yet international agreement on how those two provisions should interact in practice given the nascent nature of lunar activities and the broad nature of what harmful interference could be inferred to mean.

China perceives the Artemis Accords as "a disingenuous attempt to stymie Chinese space ambitions."³¹ China continues to push treaties within the United Nations that comport with their vision of peaceful uses of space, which the United States perceives as overly restrictive on national security capabilities in space, resulting in a stalemate.³² Meanwhile, China has used its planned lunar base, the International Lunar Research Station (ILRS), to build its international partnerships. There are currently 13 nations spanning five continents participating in the ILRS, which is scheduled to be operational in 2035.³³ Only one nation is part of both the ILRS and the Artemis Accords.³⁴

Beyond the crewed aspects of the Artemis program, the United States is also supporting a variety of uncrewed missions around and to the Moon, most notably through the NASA Commercial Lunar Payload Services program (CLPS) and NASA science programs like the Lunar Reconnaissance Orbiter (LRO). There are also national security programs like DARPA's LUNA-10 initiative that are working on ways to operate in space in a sustained manner. China is also executing numerous uncrewed lunar missions, including location scouting missions for the ILRS. The Chinese lunar program garnered extensive international attention when China returned samples from the far side of the Moon, which no nation has landed on before.35 These samples add to scientific knowledge about the Moon and its evolution. China offered to share the samples with scientists from other nations in light of the scientific significance. NASA announced that American scientists are welcome to apply to receive samples for their research.³⁶ This sample return was cited in the Intelligence Community's annual threat assessments report as contributing "to Beijing's technological prowess and national prestige."37

Space Stations

The United States has had a foothold in low-Earth orbit (LEO) since 1998 via the International Space Station (ISS), developed, built, operated, and crewed in partnership between Canada, Russia, Europe, the United States, and Japan.³⁸ As the ISS nears its deorbit date, the United States has started the Commercial LEO Development (CLD) program, which could lead to multiple commercially owned and operated space stations in LEO.³⁹ ISS partner states are not participating in these commercial space stations, though some of these commercial space stations under development include corporate partners from ISS partner nations.

Details about how NASA will use commercial space stations have not yet been released as the agency continues to work through its requirements, though the agency has committed to continuing to have a "continuous heartbeat" in LEO - continually maintaining an astronaut in orbit - as well as conducting scientific experiments and technology demonstrations. NASA has also committed to champion international use of these next-generation space stations.⁴⁰ The ISS partnership between nations is expected to live on (minus Russia) through the lunar Gateway, a space station designed to orbit the Moon as part of the Artemis program.⁴¹ Russia has grown closer to China in the space domain and is expected to continue deepening that relationship.42

China has been developing its space station since 2011, starting with the launch of a series of precursor stations to develop their capabilities culminating in the current Tiangong station launched in 2021. There are no international partners aiding in Tiangong operations, but China has invited international astronauts and experiments to come aboard; Pakistan will be the first foreign country to send an astronaut to visit Tiangong.⁴³ The European Space Agency had been exploring sending their astronauts but announced

in 2023 that they were no longer planning to do so due to their current commitment to the ISS as well as budgetary and political constraints.⁴⁴ While the price for sending foreign astronauts to Tiangong has not been published, it has been alleged to be substantially lower than sending an astronaut to the ISS, if not free, given China's strong interest in utilizing Tiangong to build the nation's soft power internationally. This is further supported by statements out of China emphasizing their "goal of reducing the 'threshold' for developing nations to access and explore space,"⁴⁵ signaling that their pricing is favorable.

Remote Sensing

Remote sensing is a blanket term for any satellite or high-flying device that scans the Earth to acquire information about it, such as imagery, chemical signatures, heat signatures, or something else. The United States dedicated substantial energy to developing world-class remote sensing capabilities during the Cold War to provide valuable intelligence on what adversaries were doing. During the 1960s, for instance, remote sensing allowed the United States to know that the Soviet Union did not possess more strategic nuclear weapons than the United States.⁴⁶

American leadership in remote sensing has since steadily eroded. According to an open source analysis from the Center for Strategic and International Studies, today, the United States leads the world in just four out of eleven types of remote sensing while China leads in five. There are even a number of types of remote sensing, such as C-band synthetic aperture radar, which has applications for global mapping, landform changes, and ocean monitoring, where the United States doesn't even rank among the top three nations.⁴⁷

This analysis did not incorporate classified technologies, so it is possible that national security and intelligence agencies have superior technology. However, in addition to its technical prowess, China is rapidly deploying remote sensing capabilities. U.S. Space Command has observed that China has "tripled the number of intelligence, surveillance, and reconnaissance satellites on orbit" since 2018 — a figure that has almost certainly grown since that April 2024 statement.⁴⁸ While the United States is rapidly deploying its own capabilities, experts remain concerned that current plans aren't aggressive enough.⁴⁹

This technological state of play has implications for China's military prowess as well as its economic growth, especially given that American remote sensing companies with novel capabilities are typically subject to strict licensing conditions. Such conditions restrict the data remote sensing companies collect or can make available to the public, typically due to national security concerns when a new capability other nations do not possess is developed and deployed. Once other nations have developed a given capability, the company's license condition is removed, though this process is often delayed. While the National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration (NOAA) has made great strides in streamlining and limiting the number and duration of these limitations,⁵⁰ remote sensing companies remain concerned that these license conditions erode their ability to compete internationally. Because companies deploying novel capabilities are usually subject to license conditions that limit the collection or public dissemination of their data that typically are not removed until there is evidence other entities offer the same capability, they are, inherently, never the first provider on the global market.

LEO Broadband

There are roughly 5-10 LEO satellite internet providers in various states of planning and operation. The companies are primarily American and Chinese, though there is at least one British provider and the European Union is developing its own sovereign capability.

One American company, Elon Musk's SpaceX, has already deployed a portion of its constellation of Starlink satellites and provides service to most places on the globe, though it is unavailable in a number of countries pending regulatory approval.⁵¹ Starlink notably does not provide service to China because of its censorship regime.⁵² The Department of Defense has extensively utilized Starlink for its operations, though there are concerns about Musk's relationships with foreign adversaries, particularly in light of an incident where Musk turned off Starlink service for Ukraine at a pivotal moment, stymying a military offensive in their fight against Russia.⁵³

While Starlink is the only operational American LEO satellite broadband system, others like Amazon's Project Kuiper are being deployed now and are expected to come online in the near future. Having multiple providers and dissimilar redundancy in how users, particularly national security users, access broadband LEO services should reduce the risk of national security actors losing access to broadband when it's required.

China views having its own LEO broadband constellation as vital to its national security and multiple domestic Chinese providers have started launching their own constellations. Having seen the advantage it provides in the ongoing Russia-Ukraine conflict, China understands how vital Internet access is to military operations.54 SpaceSail, one of these providers, has also started entering into international agreements to provide service to other nations.⁵⁵ In addition to the obvious soft power potential of offering Chinese LEO internet service in other nations and the potential for Chinese surveillance, there are concerns that these constellations could spread China's censorship regime beyond its borders.⁵⁶ This further bolsters Beijing's soft power influence by making certain information unavailable.

Positioning, Navigation, and Timing (PNT)

Positioning, navigation, and timing (PNT), commonly referred to as GPS in the United States after the name of the system that provides PNT, underpins a range of civil and national security capabilities, from Google Maps and bank fraud detection to missile targeting. Now available worldwide for free, the full GPS system became operational in 1993 and was opened fully to civilian users in 2000.⁵⁷

GPS has long been regarded as the gold standard in PNT globally despite the availability of systems from the European Union, China, and Russia, but China's system (BeiDou) is rapidly overtaking GPS.⁵⁸ The Intelligence Community's global threat assessment report identified BeiDou as a worldclass capability that is competitive with GPS.59 This is largely due to the age and investment in the systems. GPS is substantially older than BeiDou and has not received the investment it needs to keep up with technological innovations. BeiDou has double the number of satellites as GPS along with more monitoring stations, which offer greater availability and accuracy.60 BeiDou has also focused on providing service to regions underserved by GPS, including Africa and Southeast Asia, which strengthens those regions' relationships with China vice the United States.61

One of the most significant technological innovations the GPS system has not kept up with is anti-jamming technology. Jamming refers to blocking PNT in a given area, which disables systems that rely on PNT. Both BeiDou and the European PNT system, Galileo, have installed anti-jamming technology fleet-wide, while only a portion of the GPS system is equipped with the technology. This is significant because PNT-guided ammunition like the Joint Direct Attack Munition (JDAM) and drones are a key feature of modern warfare.⁶² The United States will be at a strategic disadvantage on the battlefield until anti-jamming technology has been installed fleetwide.

Rendezvous and Proximity Operations (RPO)

Rendezvous and proximity operations (RPOs) refer to the approach, interaction, and connection of spacecraft.⁶³ RPOs are used in a civil context for missions like satellite refueling, orbital debris removal, and transportation vehicles docking with a space station or other vehicles. RPOs are also quite useful in a national security context as they can be used for missions like surveilling the activities of other satellites, ramming other satellites, or disrupting satellite operations through non-kinetic means like cyber or laser attacks at close proximity.

The United States has been carrying out such operations for decades, though most of them are shrouded in secrecy.⁶⁴ China is believed to have started carrying out RPOs in 2008, similarly primarily for military and intelligence purposes.65 While the United States had a substantial head start in this arena, General Michael Gutlein, the Space Force's Vice Chief of Space Operations, recently noted that "there used to be a capability gap between us and our near peers, mainly driven by the technological advancement of the United States. That capability gap used to be massive. That capability gap is significantly narrowing, and we've got to change the way we're looking at space or that capability gap may reverse [and] not be in our favor anymore."

Five Chinese satellites were recently spotted maneuvering around each other in a controlled fashion–dogfighting in orbit.⁶⁶ A maneuver of this nature could be used to disable satellites in orbit. There are limited details on the specific capabilities of each country given the national security significance, but General Gutlein's comments imply that the United States still holds the upper hand technologically in this arena – for now.

RECOMMENDATIONS

If the United States remains on its current path, it could very well lose its leadership in space and the

substantial advantages that come with it to China. However, there is still time to change course. Maintaining American competitiveness will require investments and architectural stability across the space program, fully harnessing the contributions of the private sector, modernizing the regulatory environment, and continuing international engagements. There is no singular silver bullet; there must be a holistic approach that takes into consideration the variety of factors that have contributed to the present state of play.

Government Space Program Investment and Stability

During the original space race, the United States was spending upwards of \$50 billion annually – at times exceeding \$65 billion annually – in today's dollars on NASA. At its peak, 4% of the federal budget went to NASA. Today, the nation spends just shy of \$25 billion – or about a third of a percent of the federal budget.⁶⁷ NASA has been able to facilitate dramatic reductions in the price for access to space since the Apollo era, so the topline numbers alone don't tell the full story, but it's clear that public investment in the agency is far from its Apollo-era peak.

At the same time, however, NASA is being asked to do more than ever before. It is returning American astronauts to the Moon, supporting the ISS and the development of its commercial successor, supporting incredible robotic exploration and science missions of various sizes, and funding next-generation space technology work. A plus-up to the annual NASA budget to ensure the success of LEO commercial space stations, maintain science operations of older spacecraft as part of the balanced science budget, and increase our investment in space technology would pay dividends for the competitiveness of our space program.

Space technology investments are especially vital. This funding is the seed corn for the space

economy as it supports applied research that is necessary for the advancement of the industry. Yet because it is not specifically tied to a given program, it is often first cut during budgetary shortages, which may be penny wise, but is absolutely pound foolish.⁶⁸ National security space programs are better funded, but it will be critical to maintain their funding and ensure that funding is aligned with our national priorities in space.

Stability in government space programs will also be vital. These programs are key demand signals America's aerospace industry follows to determine their own investments. That is not to say that programs cannot occasionally change course if they are no longer relevant or technology has evolved, but the whiplash experienced in the 2000s and 2010s between a human spaceflight program focused on heading to the Moon, then to an asteroid, and then back to the Moon again was incredibly disruptive for progress in space exploration. The multi-administration focus on returning to the Moon is a step in the right direction, for which the Biden administration should be commended. Beyond crewed exploration, this principle also goes for technology development and science missions throughout the federal space enterprise. Commercial space companies remain eager to partner with the government and bring private capital to the table, but clear demand signals about where the government is looking to go are vital.

Harnessing the Full Potential of the Private Sector

China's biggest competitive advantage in this space race is their ability to centrally plan their path forward, fund it aggressively, and stick to it. The United States' advantage is its innovative private sector, which can help the government go further and faster if appropriately engaged. There are a number of steps the nation needs to take to better develop and harness it. Such steps include: (1) define a clear acquisition strategy for space assets, providing clarity to industry, and execute accordingly; and (2) actively include innovative capabilities in government programs like in-space servicing, assembly, and manufacturing or LEO broadband.

A clear acquisition strategy should delineate when agencies will develop capabilities in-house, when they will engage with traditional contractors for products without a broad non-government customer base, and when they will acquire commercially for products that should have other non-government customers (either currently or in the near-future). Traditional contracting refers to situations where a company produces a product that the government will own and sometimes operate with the government reimbursing cost overruns because they are the only (or one of very few) customer. Commercial acquisition refers to situations where a company offers a product or service to the government at a fixed price typically with fewer requirements and without the government exclusively owning or operating the system so that they can sell the data or system to other customers.⁶⁹ These acquisition/ contracting decisions seem arcane, but they make a big difference for the future of the technology as well as companies' decisions to develop technologies since acquisition strategy is a form of the all-important demand signal. The Biden administration's 2024 Space Force Commercial Space Integration Strategy was a step in the right direction that, at a high level, provided signals to industry on acquisition plans and should be emulated by other space agencies.⁷⁰

An example is the exclusion of broadband LEO constellations from the Broadband Equity, Access, and Deployment (BEAD) program. The program strongly favors fiber technology over LEO constellation technology, even though LEO constellations are presently able to exceed desired performance.⁷¹ While satellite broadband has faster installation and lower upfront costs, some

experts are concerned about the potential for higher long-term costs.⁷² These are all factors that should be considered as states develop their plans, but the current structure of the program inappropriately and dramatically favors fiber. Both Commerce Secretary Howard Lutnick and House Republicans (via the SPEED for BEAD Act⁷³) are considering modifications to the BEAD program to fix this. In doing so, it will be critical to ensure fair competition between LEO broadband providers to avoid giving currently operational systems an inappropriate leg up within the market. It will be challenging for states to pivot and benefit from modifications to program eligibility that allow for LEO satellite constellation participation this close to funding disbursement.74 These reforms should have been part of the original plan for the BEAD program.

Additionally, innovative technologies often struggle to gain a foothold in government programs that are not specifically targeting the technology. This can be because they lack heritage, meaning they have not flown before, or because agencies prefer existing technologies they understand. Lack of heritage creates a chicken-and-theegg problem for companies that create new technologies that weren't explicitly included in a government program. This spans civil and national security agencies. In-space servicing, assembly, and manufacturing (ISAM) is a great example: companies have ISAM technology they wish to fly for the benefit of the government, but they face challenges in actually being selected for programs due to lack of heritage. The Biden administration's National ISAM Strategy Implementation Plan identified this issue,75 though it is far from the only technology area that struggles with this problem.

Modernizing the Regulatory Environment

Funding and demand signals are only half the battle for commercial space companies. A regulatory environment that promotes continued growth of this critical industry while continuing to protect American interests is essential. Unfortunately, the United States regulatory environment for space is disjointed and overly burdensome.

Though bodies like the Committee on Foreign Investment in the United States or the Pipeline and Hazardous Materials Safety Administration often come into play, there are three primary agencies that regulate commercial activity in space. Those agencies are:

- The Federal Aviation Administration's Office of Commercial Space Transportation, which administers launch and reentry regulations;
- The National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration's Office of Space Commerce, which administers remote sensing regulations; and
- The Federal Communications Commission, which allocates and regulates radio spectrum.

All three of these regulatory regimes have been updated in the past five years, but none have cracked the code on keeping up with the pace required to support the growth of a vibrant space economy into the future. They must be reformed or, at the very least, tweaked - to be as permissive as possible while continuing to protect national interests like preventing harm to the uninvolved public and property and essential national security capabilities. Any new regulatory regime, such as a mission authorization framework, which has been suggested both by Trump's first administration and the Biden administration, must prioritize simplicity and permissiveness to the greatest extent possible without sacrificing critical American interests. Beyond space-specific regulations, it will also be vital to avoid adopting broader policies like tariffs that are expected to harm the space industry

as the Trump administration has done⁷⁶ and be thoughtful about how export control is applied to the space industry.

Strengthening International Engagements

Just as the commercial sector is an important partner for NASA, so are other nations. The soft power Americans benefit from only grows when NASA partners with other nations. This takes the forms of missions, like the Canadian, Emirati, European, and Japanese contributions to the lunar Gateway or the NASA-ISRO Synthetic Aperture Radar (NISAR) mission, as well as international agreements like the Artemis Accords. This engagement must continue if the United States seeks to maintain its space leadership. Unfortunately, NASA has limited control over foreign relations, particularly as the Trump administration has antagonized traditional United States allies who have revitalized their space industrial bases so they can be less reliant on the United States.77

CONCLUSION

It is clear that the path the United States is currently on will result in China becoming the new leader in space, accruing all of the economic, national security, and global influence benefits that come along with that title. China is hard at work developing and deploying capabilities that get the nation closer to that goal, though the United States remains ahead in most areas for now.

This new space race requires a rapid shift in how the United States government engages with space activities and the domestic space economy. That shift must encompass increased investment in strategic areas, modifications to the regulatory environment, better harnessing the private sector, and strengthening international engagements, as addressing any one of these items in isolation will be insufficient.

ABOUT THE AUTHOR

Mary Guenther is the Head of Space Policy at the Progressive Policy Institute. In this role, Mary focuses on evaluating and developing policy solutions that address how the United States government's relationship with space actors should evolve and how to best harness the benefits of space for people here on Earth.

Prior to joining PPI, Mary served as the Vice President of Space Policy at the Commercial Space Federation (CSF). In that role, Mary drove consensus on space policy issues amongst roughly 90 member companies representing various facets of the commercial space economy and engaged with lawmakers, executive agencies, and the public to get those policy solutions implemented.

Prior to CSF, Mary served as a Professional Staff Member at the United States Senate Committee on Commerce, Science, and Transportation focusing on space, science, emerging technology, cybersecurity, and manufacturing policy. In that role, she worked with colleagues to author and pass through the Senate the CHIPS and Science Act as well as a variety of smaller pieces of legislation.

References

- 1 "Chinese Space Activities Will Increasingly Challenge US Interests Through 2030," National Intelligence Council, April 2021, https://www.dni.gov/files/ODNI/documents/assessments/NICM-Declassified-Chinese-Space-Activities-through-2030–2022.pdf.
- 2 Sean Gorman, "America is Losing its GPS Dominance to China's BeiDou Satnav," *SpaceNews*, April 8, 2024, <u>https://spacenews.com/america-losing-gps-dominance-china-beidou-satnav/</u>.
- 3 Jeff Foust, "Nelson Concerned About NASA Layoffs and Other Challenges," *SpaceNews*, March 31, 2024 <u>https://spacenews.com/nelson-concerned-about-nasa-layoffs-and-other-changes/</u>.
- 4 Shaun Waterman, "Space Force Official Warns of China Outpacing US Defense Tech with Greater Investment," *Via Satellite*, February 19, 2025, <u>https://www.satellitetoday.com/cybersecurity/2025/02/19/space-force-official-warns-of-china-outpacing-us-defense-tech-with-greater-investment/</u>.
- 5 David Vergun, "Official Details Space-Based Threats and U.S. Countermeasures," U.S. Department of Defense, April 26, 2023, https://www.defense.gov/News/News-Stories/Article/Article/3375577/official-details-space-based-threats-and-us-countermeasures/.
- 6 "NRO and U.S. Space Force Partner to Launch NROL-69 Mission," National Reconnaissance Office, March 24, 2025, https://www.nro.gov/Portals/135/Documents/news/press/2025/250324%20NROL-69%20Press%20Release%20FINAL. pdf?ver=bS80udq5IMsFKTxDEuTOpw%3D%3D.
- 7 Theresa Hitchens, "Space Force's FY24 Budget Includes 'Offensive' Options for Space. What Does That Mean?," *Breaking Defense*, March 13, 2023, https://breakingdefense.com/2023/03/space-forces-fy24-budget-includes-offensive-options-for-space-what-does-that-mean/.
- 8 Marc Berkowitz and Chris Williams, "Russia's Space-Based, Nuclear-Armed Anti-Satellite Weapon: Implications and Response Options," National Security Space Association, May 16, 2024, <u>https://nssaspace.org/wp-content/uploads/2024/05/Russian-Nuclear-ASAT.pdf</u>.
- 9 "Global Counterspace Capabilities Report," Secure World Foundation, April, 2024, https://swfound.org/counterspace/.
- 10 Theresa Hitchens, "Space Force's FY24 Budget Includes 'Offensive' Options for Space. What Does That Mean?," *Breaking Defense*, March 13, 2023, https://breakingdefense.com/2023/03/space-forces-fy24-budget-includes-offensive-options-for-space-what-does-that-mean/.
- 11 "Space Economy Set to Triple to \$1.8 Trillion by 2035, New Research Reveals," *World Economic Forum*, April 8, 2024, https://www.weforum.org/press/2024/04/space-economy-set-to-triple-to-1-8-trillion-by-2035-new-research-reveals/.
- 12 "Space Salaries," Space Crew, accessed April 2025 https://spacecrew.com/salaries.
- 13 J. Olson et al., "State of the Space Industrial Base 2023," Defense Innovation Unit, December 2023, <u>https://assets.ctfassets.net/3nanhbfkr0pc/5qTI9wqmgHP1GBKFEeReMN/2c007046f6c5cbc1ed0ffaf06e91d780/State_of_the_Space_Industrial_Base_2023_Report_-FINAL_1.pdf</u>.
- 14 L. Corrado et al., "The Macroeconomic Spillovers From Space Activity," *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 120, no. 43 (2023): https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.2221342120.
- 15 Yittayih Zelalem, Joshua Drucker, and Zafer Sonmez, "NASA Economic Impact Study," National Aeronautics and Space Administration, https://www.nasa.gov/fy-2023-economic-impact-report/.
- 16 "Spinoff," National Aeronautics and Space Administration, accessed April 2025, https://spinoff.nasa.gov/.
- 17 Steven J. Dick, "Historical Studies in the Societal Impact of Spaceflight," National Aeronautics and Space Administration, 2015, 431, https://www.nasa.gov/wp-content/uploads/2016/01/historical-studies-societal-impact-spaceflight-ebook_tagged.pdf?emrc=e133fd.
- 18 "A Strategic Framework for Space Diplomacy," U.S. Department of State, May 2023, https://www.state.gov/wp-content/ uploads/2023/05/Space-Framework-Clean-2-May-2023-Final-Updated-Accessible-5.25.2023.pdf.
- 19 Matt Berg, "Meet Washington's shadow diplomat. Spoiler ... it's NASA.," Politico, November 11, 2023, <u>https://www.politico.com/news/2023/11/11/meet-washingtons-shadow-diplomat-secret-its-nasa-00125298</u>.
- 20 "Space for Net Zero," World Economic Forum, September 2021, https://www3.weforum.org/docs/WEF_Space_and_Net_Zero_2021.pdf.



- 21 "Five Ways the Climate Crisis Impacts Human Security," United Nations, accessed April 2025, <u>https://www.un.org/en/climatechange/science/climate-issues/human-security#:~:text=Climate%20change%20intensifies%20competition%20over,resources%20are%20 getting%20increasingly%20scarce.</u>
- 22 J.A. Dallas et al., "The Environmental Impact of Emissions From Space Launches: A Comprehensive Review," *Journal of Cleaner Production* 255 (2020): https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jclepro.2020.120209.
- 23 Patrick Besha, "Economic Growth and National Competitiveness Impacts of the Artemis Program," *Office of Technology, Policy & Strategy,* May 2022, https://www.nasa.gov/wp-content/uploads/2022/10/artemis_economic_competitiveness_impacts_5-18-2022_tagged.pdf.
- 24 Simone McCarthy, "China's Astronauts Are Aiming to Land on the Moon by 2030. They Now Have a New Spacesuit to Do It," CNN, September 30, 2024, https://www.cnn.com/2024/09/30/style/china-unveils-moon-landing-spacesuit-intl-hnk/index.html.
- 25 Robert Z. Pearlman, "NASA Names New Moon Landing Program Artemis After Apollo's Sister," *Space.com*, May 14, 2019, <u>https://www.space.com/nasa-names-moon-landing-program-artemis.html</u>.
- 26 Nectar Gan, Yong Xiong, and Isaac Yee, "Suspected Chinese Rocket Debris Seen Falling Over Village After Launch, Video Shows," CNN, June 24, 2024, https://www.cnn.com/2024/06/24/china/china-rocket-debris-falls-over-village-intl-hnk/index.html.
- 27 "The Artemis Accords," NASA, October 13, 2020, https://www.nasa.gov/artemis-accords/.
- 28 Bradley Bowman and Jared Thompson, "Russia and China Seek to Tie America's Hands in Space," Foreign Policy, March 31, 2021, <u>https://foreignpolicy.com/2021/03/31/russia-china-space-war-treaty-demilitarization-satellites/</u>.
- 29 Akiko Fujita, "NASA Administrator: China's Space Ambitions Pose Threat of Land Grab on the Moon," Yahoo Finance, April 29, 2024, https://finance.yahoo.com/news/nasa-administrator-chinas-space-ambitions-pose-threat-of-land-grab-on-the-moon-100011667.html.
- 30 U.N. General Assembly, Resolution 2222 (XXI), Treaty on Principles Governing the Activities of States in the Exploration and Use of Outer Space, Including the Moon and Other Celestial Bodies, A/RES/2222 (XXI) (December 19, 1966), <u>https://www.unoosa.org/oosa/en/ourwork/spacelaw/treaties/outerspacetreaty.html</u>.
- 31 Elliot Ji, Michael B. Cerny, and Raphael J. Piliero, "What Does China Think About NASA's Artemis Accords?," *The Diplomat*, September 17, 2020, https://thediplomat.com/2020/09/what-does-china-think-about-nasas-artemis-accords/.
- 32 "Debate on Disarmament Aspects of Outer Space Exposes First Committee Rift over Ways to Sustain Space Security, Prevent Domain's Weaponization," United Nations, October 20, 2023, <u>https://press.un.org/en/2023/gadis3723.doc.htm</u>.
- 33 "Artemis Accords & International Lunar Research Station (ILRS) Signatories Tracking Sheet," accessed April 2025, <u>https://docs.google.com/spreadsheets/d/1dFNVSQeTto4DiDH9u2ds4ZAjzGje2Z0-XSiWyiPc8lo/edit?gid=557541040#gid=557541040</u>.
- 34 Ling Xin, "Thailand Set to Be First Country to Join Chinese and US-Led Space Initiatives," *South China Morning Post*, November 1, 2024, https://www.scmp.com/news/china/science/article/3284728/thailand-set-be-first-country-join-chinese-and-us-led-space-initiatives.
- 35 Leonard David and Lee Billings, "China Makes History with First-Ever Samples from the Moon's Far Side," *Scientific American*, June 25, 2024, <u>https://www.scientificamerican.com/article/china-returns-first-ever-samples-from-the-moons-far-side/</u>.
- 36 Dennis Normile, "China Retrieves First-Ever Samples From Moon's Far Side," *Science*, June 26, 2024, <u>https://www.science.org/content/article/china-retrieves-first-ever-samples-moon-s-far-side</u>.
- 37 "Annual Threat Assessment Of The U.S. Intelligence Community," U.S. Intelligence Community, March 2025, <u>https://www.intelligence.senate.gov/sites/default/files/2025%20Annual%20Threat%20Assessment%200f%20the%20U.S.%20Intelligence%20Community.pdf.</u>
- 38 "International Cooperation," National Aeronautics and Space Administration, accessed April 2025, <u>https://www.nasa.gov/international-space-station/space-station-international-cooperation/</u>.
- 39 "Commercial Destinations in Low Earth Orbit," National Aeronautics and Space Administration, accessed April 2025, https://www.nasa.gov/humans-in-space/commercial-space/low-earth-orbit-economy/commercial-destinations-in-low-earth-orbit/.
- 40 "NASA's Low Earth Orbit Microgravity Strategy," National Aeronautics and Space Administration, December 2024, <u>https://www.nasa.gov/wp-content/uploads/2024/12/2024-12-lms-final-goals-and-objectives.pdf</u>.
- 41 Dylan Connell and Kate Halloran, "Gateway International Partners," *National Aeronautics and Space Administration*, April 13, 2021, https://www.nasa.gov/general/gateway-international-partners/.



- 42 Kevin Pollpeter et al., "China-Russia Space Cooperation: The Strategic, Military, Diplomatic, and Economic Implications of a Growing Relationship," Center for Naval Analyses, May 2023, <u>https://www.cna.org/reports/2023/06/china-russia-space-cooperation-may-2023</u>.
- 43 Emir Isci, "Pakistan, China Sign Deal for Astronaut's Tiangong Mission," *TRT Global*, March 1, 2025, <u>https://trt.global/world/article/022d5c432c0e</u>.
- 44 Andrew Jones, "ESA Is No Longer Planning to Send Astronauts to China's Tiangong Space Station," *SpaceNews*, January 25, 2023, https://spacenews.com/esa-is-no-longer-planning-to-send-astronauts-to-chinas-tiangong-space-station/.
- 45 Sakshi Tiwari, "The EurAsian Times: China to host Pakistani astronauts at Tiangong Space Station," *satnews*, March 1, 2025, <u>https://</u>news.satnews.com/2025/03/01/the-eurasian-times-china-to-host-pakistani-astronauts-at-tiangong-space-station/.
- 46 Mariah Petrovic, "Reveal: Cold War Spy Imagery Now Helping Fight Climate Change," Esri Blog, May 6, 2021, https://www.esri.com/about/newsroom/blog/cold-war-spy-imagery/.
- 47 Kari A. Bingen, David Gauthier, and Madeleine Chang, "Gold Rush: The 2024 Commercial Remote Sensing Global Rankings," Center for Strategic and International Studies, October 2024, <u>https://aerospace.csis.org/wp-content/uploads/2024/11/241001_Bingen_Gold_Rush-min.pdf</u>.
- 48 Unshin Lee Harpley, "SPACECOM Boss Warns China Is Moving 'Breathtakingly Fast' During Pacific Visit," Air & Space Forces Magazine, April 25, 2024, https://www.airandspaceforces.com/spacecom-boss-china-breathtakingly-fast-pacificvisit/#:~:text=%E2%80%9COver%20the%20last%20six%20years,a%20very%2C%20very%20closely.%E2%80%9D.
- 49 Sandra Erwin, "Experts Warn U.S. Falling Behind in Satellite Imaging Race: 'We've Gone Backwards'," *SpaceNews*, August 27, 2024, https://spacenews.com/experts-warn-u-s-falling-behind-in-satellite-imaging-race-weve-gone-backwards/.
- 50 Theresa Hitchens, "NOAA Eases Licensing Restrictions on Commercial Remote Sensing," Breaking Defense, August 9, 2023, https://breakingdefense.com/2023/08/noaa-eases-licensing-restrictions-on-commercial-remote-sensing/.
- 51 "Availability Map," Starlink, accessed April 2025, https://www.starlink.com/us/map.
- 52 Michael Kan, "Elon Musk: China Doesn't Want Me to Sell Starlink in the Country," *PC Mag*, October 10, 2022, <u>https://www.pcmag.com/news/elon-musk-china-doesnt-want-me-to-sell-starlink-in-the-country</u>.
- 53 Brad Dress, "Musk Acknowledges He Turned Off Starlink Internet Access Last Year During Ukraine Attack on Russian Military," The Hill, September 8, 2023, <u>https://thehill.com/policy/defense/4193788-musk-acknowledges-he-turned-off-starlink-internet-access-last-yearduring-ukraine-attack-on-russia-military/</u>.
- 54 Steven Feldstein, "Why Catching Up to Starlink Is a Priority for Beijing," Carnegie Endowment, September 3, 2024, https:// carnegieendowment.org/emissary/2024/08/china-starlink-gianfan-satellite-internet-launch-priority?lang=en.
- 55 Eduardo Baptista, "Chinese Rival to Starlink Strikes Deal to Enter Brazil," Reuters, November 20, 2024, <u>https://www.reuters.com/</u> technology/space/chinas-starlink-rival-agrees-deal-enter-brazilian-market-2024-11-20/.
- 56 Feldstein, "Why Catching Up to Starlink."
- 57 "A Brief History of GPS," The Aerospace Corporation, accessed April 2025, <u>https://aerospace.org/article/brief-history-gps#:~:text=ln%20</u> <u>1983%2C%20President%20Ronald%20Reagan,and%20safety%20for%20air%20travel.</u>
- 58 "Summary Report of the 27th National Space-Based PNT Advisory Board Meeting Held 16-17 November 2022," National Space-Based Positioning, Navigation, and Timing Advisory Board, January 27, 2023, <u>https://www.gps.gov/governance/advisory/recommendations/2023-01-PNTAB-27-chair-memo.pdf</u>.
- 59 "Annual Threat Assessment."
- 60 Sean Gorman, "America is Losing its GPS Dominance to China's BeiDou Satnav," SpaceNews, April 8, 2024, <u>https://spacenews.com/</u> america-losing-gps-dominance-china-beidou-satnav/.
- 61 Sarah Sewall, Tyler Vandenberg, and Kaj Malden, "China's BeiDou: New Dimensions of Great Power Competition," Belfer Center for Science and International Affairs, February 2023, <u>https://www.belfercenter.org/sites/default/files/pantheon_files/files/publication/</u> <u>Chinas-BeiDou_V10.pdf</u>.
- 62 Argyris Kriezis, "GPS Faces Growing Competition from China's BeiDou," Payload Space, September 4, 2024, https://payloadspace.com/gps-faces-growing-competition-from-chinas-beidou/.



- 63 "Rendezvous, Proximity Operations & Docking Subsystems," National Aeronautics and Space Administration, February 12, 2024, https://www.nasa.gov/reference/jsc-rendezvous-prox-ops-docking-subsystems/.
- 64 Brian Weeden, "U.S. Military and Intelligence Rendezvous and Proximity Operations," Secure World Foundation, July 2023, https://swfound.org/media/207612/fs23-09_us-rpo_0723.pdf.
- 65 Brian Weeden, "Chinese Military and Intelligence Rendezvous and Proximity Operations," Secure World Foundation, July 2023, https://swfound.org/media/207605/fs23-02-chinese-rpo_0723.pdf.
- 66 Theresa Hitchens, "5 Chinese Satellites Practiced 'Dogfighting' in Space, Space Force Says," *Breaking Defense*, March 18, 2025, https://breakingdefense.com/2025/03/5-chinese-satellites-practiced-dogfighting-in-space-space-force-says/.
- 67 "Your Guide to NASA's Budget," The Planetary Society, accessed April 2025, https://www.planetary.org/space-policy/nasa-budget.
- 68 Karina Drees, "Op-ed | NASA's Space Technology Mission Directorate Is More Important Now Than Ever," *SpaceNews*, June 28, 2022, https://spacenews.com/op-ed-nasas-space-technology-mission-directorate-is-more-important-now-than-ever/.
- 69 Dale Skran, "SPACE BASICS: What's the Big Deal with Commercial Space Anyway?," National Space Society, October 31, 2019, https://nss.org/whats-the-big-deal-with-commercial-space-anyway/.
- 70 "U.S. Space Force Commercial Space Strategy," U.S. Space Force, April 8, 2024, <u>https://www.spaceforce.mil//Portals/2/Documents/</u> Space%20Policy/USSF_Commercial_Space_Strategy.pdf.
- 71 "Largest Federal Broadband Grant Program Targeted for Major Reforms," Maynard Nexsen, March 14, 2025, <u>https://www.maynardnexsen.com/publication-largest-federal-broadband-grant-program-targeted-for-major-reforms</u>.
- 72 Jessica Dine, "So You Want BEAD to Be Tech Neutral?," New America, March 21, 2025, <u>https://www.newamerica.org/oti/blog/so-you-want-bead-to-be-tech-neutral/</u>.
- 73 "Hudson Leads Legislation to Speed Up Broadband Deployment," Representative Richard Hudson, March 5, 2025, <u>https://hudson.house.gov/press-releases/hudson-leads-legislation-to-speed-up-broadband-deployment</u>.
- 74 Sean Stokes, "BEAD Reform Raises a Number of Policy Issues and Potentially Adds Delay," *The National Law Review*, March 20, 2025, https://natlawreview.com/article/bead-reform-raises-number-policy-issues-and-potentially-adds-delay.
- 75 "National In-Space Servicing, Assembly, and Manufacturing Implementation Plan," National Science and Technology Council, December 2022, https://bidenwhitehouse.archives.gov/wp-content/uploads/2022/12/NATIONAL-ISAM-IMPLEMENTATION-PLAN.pdf.
- 76 Kevin Michaels, "Opinion: Tariffs and a Trade War Are Not Good for Aerospace," Aviation Week, March 12, 2025, <u>https://aviationweek.com/aerospace/manufacturing-supply-chain/opinion-tariffs-trade-war-are-not-good-aerospace</u>.
- 77 Kate Duffy and Francine Lacqua, "Europe Seeks New Space Partnerships in Turbulent Trump Era," *Bloomberg*, March 11, 2025, https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2025-03-11/europe-seeks-new-space-partnerships-in-turbulent-trump-era.

The Progressive Policy Institute is a catalyst for policy innovation and political reform based in Washington, D.C. Its mission is to create radically pragmatic ideas for moving America beyond ideological and partisan deadlock.

Founded in 1989, PPI started as the intellectual home of the New Democrats and earned a reputation as President Bill Clinton's "idea mill." Many of its mold-breaking ideas have been translated into public policy and law and have influenced international efforts to modernize progressive politics.

Today, PPI is developing fresh proposals for stimulating U.S. economic innovation and growth; equipping all Americans with the skills and assets that social mobility in the knowledge economy requires; modernizing an overly bureaucratic and centralized public sector; and defending liberal democracy in a dangerous world.

© 2025 Progressive Policy Institute All Rights Reserved.

PROGRESSIVE POLICY INSTITUTE 1919 M Street NW, Suite 300, Washington, DC 20036

Tel 202.525.3926 **Fax** 202.525.3941

info@ppionline.org progressivepolicy.org